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1 INT SCONE CHURCH

PASTOR
Here's a special winter solstice tune 
from Elijah.

ELIJAH
Seasons greetings, seasons feedings. 
We all love the end of the year. Give 
me some bread, give me some mead, but 
I usually don't drink beer.

GLADYS
Wait is there beer?? if they don't 
have a Bloody Mary bar along with that 
beer I'm going to join Deerfield 
Church I swear to God.

AGNES
Sweetie don't you think you'd be 
happier if you weren't always so 
focused on drinking

GLADYS
Did you just call me an alcoholic?

AGNES
No I just meant maybe-

GLADYS
Isn't the vote coming up for the 
Eldery People Society aka the SCONDIES 
President?

AGNES
Well yes but I'm running unopposed as 
the president of the SCONDIES. After 
all, i have a year under my belt and 
Denise really hasn't done much to 
challenge my leadership.

DENISE
I was in the hospital for six months.

AGNES
That's the first time I've heard of 
that! How convenient

ELIJAH
(Still singing)

...at the feast we can have meat or
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maybe just some strudel?

GLADYS
I don't like your tone Agnes. I didn't 
like it when you ruined the bake sale. 
I didn't like it when you got into a 
fight with Denise. And now I really 
don't like that you called me a 
struggling alcoholic just because I 
drink five cocktails a day.

AGNES
Keep your voice down, Elijah is giving 
us a pslam

GLADYS
I will not keep my voice down!

AGNES
If you don't conduct yourself...

GLADYS
DID EVERYONE HEAR THAT? AGNES 
THREATENED ME!!

AGNES
Shut your mouth you south of Brooklyn 
cheap hoe.

GLADYS
She just called me a hoe, can you 
believe that? The president of 
SCONDIES Just THREATENED ME

AGNES
Gladys you're causing a scene, AGAIN

ELIJAH
(singing)

winterrrrrrrr

PASTOR
What a prayer from Elijah, thank you 
for--

GLADYS
I've had enough!

Fx; gaps and murmurs
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PASTOR
Is there a problem Gladys?

GLADYS
We got more problems here then a 
sinner in church.

AGNES
Yes dear, the sinner you're referring 
to is yourself

GLADYS
I have decided to make my announcement 
that I will be running against Agnes 
for the position for president of the 
SCONDIES.

AGNES
Are you on drugs? Because we already 
did a whole goddamn moment on drugs in 
this church.

GLADYS
Oh I'm definitely on drugs. The drugs 
of life, justice and the pursuit of 
taking you down!

AGNES
You really think you'll sweep the 
vote? Who is going to vote for you?

GLADYS
Denise will!

DENISE
Mainly because I want Agnes removed.

AGNES
Denise I will remove your head if you 
keep these shenanigans up!

DOROTHEA
Oh Agnes that's very violent...

PIPPY
Maybe Agnes has let the position get 
to her head...

GLADYS
Exactly ladies, and that's why I need 
you to vote for me.
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PASTOR
Gladys thank you for the announcement 
but I would like to conclude the 
service now. I appreciate democracy--

DAVE
I don't appreciate democracy!

DEREK
I don't really appreciate it either.

PASTOR
Yes, I forgot about the communists and 
socialists here. Okay...I appreciate 
leadership?

CHARLES
We have some questionable leadership. 
I'm supposed to be sober but here I 
am: tipsy.

AA GINGER
Is that a slam against me?

PASTOR
Ginger who runs the Alcoholics 
Anonymous club, I don't think he meant 
you were bad at running the club.

CHARLES
No, I definitely stand by the fact 
that AA Ginger is terrible at her job.

CHERYL
Yeah I accidentally had a mimosa at 
brunch this morning.

AA GINGER
How do you accidentally have a mimosa?

CHERYL
Accidentally on purpose. It slipped in 
my mouth. Also, the orange juice was 
three dollars and the mimosas were 
only one. So I was being 'fiscally 
responsible.'

AA GINGER
How about you go for water?
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CHERYL
But if I drink water, I look like I'm 
poor or unemployed.

AA GINGER
You are unemployed.

CHERYL
Exactly because I was too drunk at 
work and your leadership failed me.

PASTOR
Listen, can we get back on track? AA 
Ginger's poor leadership is of little 
to no concern right now.

AA GINGER
My poor leadership?

PASTOR
We can talk about how you're not doing 
that well as an AA leader later, okay 
AA Ginger?

AA GINGER
It's not AA Ginger, I'm-

PASTOR
Back to the sermon everyone! Thank 
you! Okay...so, listen up. This is the 
time of the year for seasons 
greetings, good tidings and plenty of 
cheer. We have so many things coming 
up, so I want to close out by 
referring to our calendar...

fx; rustling of papers

PASTOR
First up this year, is the Saint 
Nicholas Day candy drop off happening 
on Tuesday. I believe Chet and Axl are 
the ones who will be walking around 
dropping off candy, correct?

CHET
Yeah, not because we want to.

AXL
We're being forced to do service 
hours.
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HONEY
What did you do this time?

CHET
We accidentally called Elijah and told 
him we were scouting him for American 
Idol.

PASTOR
And let me remind you troublesome 
boys, no judgement, that Elijah was 
practicing his audition a thousand 
times around the rectory last week!

ELIJAH
I was planning on signing 'Hotel 
California' in case I got the golden 
ticket to Hollywood.

CHET
That song is too ambitious Elijah, the 
judges would have eaten you alive.

PASTOR
On Thursday we have a Fiesta of Our 
Lady of Guadalupe followed by sugar 
skull paintings.

RICARDO
Pastor, you're confusing the feast of 
our Lady of the Guadalupe with the 
sugar skulls of Day of the Dead.

PASTOR
Oh, Ricardo, you're in charge of our 
Latino and Hispanic Cultural Club. Why 
don't you explain what's going on?

RICARDO
Well the five latinos and hispancis in 
the congregation will be gathering for 
prayers and activities. Let me know if 
you're interested.

PASTOR
Yikes, that call to action was a 
bit...disappointing. Maybe you should 
have sugar skulls...then Monday, the 
13th is St. Lucia Day which will be 
ran by our very own Swede, Dorothea.
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DOROTHEA
Hello everyone, I can explain the 
history of St. Lucia's Day--

PASTOR
(interrupting)

Details are on the website at 
nondenominationalscone.wix.com/home. 
Then that week, prior to Hanukkah, 
Christmas, Kwanzaa, Omisoka, Yule, 
Saturnali and the Solstice will be the 
SCONE Winter Feast. Everyone is 
welcome and encouraged to help us make 
sure each religion and holiday is 
represented in the buffet.

RICARDO
Maybe instead of providing culture to 
the buffet food, it would be nice to 
actually bring culture to SCONE.

PASTOR
I agree. Thank goodness we have all 
sorts of holiday events around here.

RICARDO
Most people just go to the feast 
because of the food. They don't attend 
any of the cultural events that we put 
on.

PASTOR
I'll be there, I promise.

RICARDO
(sarcasm)

Okay good because I'm putting on this 
event just for you pastor.

PASTOR
Oh my gosh really? You're so sweet 
Ricardo.

2 THEME SONG

3 INT. SCONE CHURCH

NARRATOR
To prepare for the winter holidays to 
arrive, Carol Ann, Liv and Jonathan 
decorate in time. Nustled away in the
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Church with some gear, they're finding 
that the walls will have much to bear.

JONATHAN
Okay, I love bedazzling this musty old 
church but all these things feel 
excessive, loud and just...too much!

LIV
Excessive, loud and just too much. Are 
you talking about yourself?

JONATHAN
So funny Liv. It would be very 
excessive of me to knock you off that 
ladder you're on.

LIV
Go ahead, I'd get admitted to the 
hospital and you'd have to finish 
decorating this church.

JONATHAN
On second thought, I'm just going to 
insult your shoes. It looks like 
you're wearing cardboard on your feet.

CAROL ANN
(in the distance, echo)

I finished the Kwanza display! Going 
to work on the floral arrangement for 
Boxing Day!

LIV
Is Boxing Day a religious holiday?

JONATHAN
Around here it is. We host a small 
boxing tournament. It's actually kind 
of beautiful.

LIV
Beautiful because of the end of the 
year spirit?

JONATHAN
No, beautiful because of the oiled up 
men. Mmm, that's what I want 
underneath my tree. Well I shave, so 
it's less of a bush and more of a--
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CAROL ANN
Back when I lived in Australia Boxing 
Day was a national holiday. They have 
an annual cricket tournament 
throughout the week and my host family 
held the record for most consecutive 
wins in the Bluewater Classic yacht 
racing tournament. You want to talk 
about tan oiled up men...

JONATHAN
Carol Ann it makes me uncomfortable 
when you talk about oiled up men.

LIV
Jonathan, can you pass me those 
solstice decorations?

JONATHAN
These things?

LIV
No, those are for the yule.

JONATHAN
Do you mean these?

LIV
No that's for Saturnalia.

JONATHAN
I assume you don't mean the manger.

LIV
I need the solstice decorations, the 
moon and stars that are over there.

JONATHAN
Why couldn't you say 'I need the moon 
and the stars'? We're hanging up 
enough decorations for like ten 
religions.

LIV
Would you like to come up on this 
ladder and struggle to hang things 
from the ceiling? Because I'd much 
rather be shuffling through 
supplies...
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JONATHAN
I wasn't even complaining, I promise.

4 INT. SCONE RECTORT

PASTOR
AA Ginger, the reason I called you 
into my office is to help you become a 
better AA leader.

AA GINGER
Pastor I'm a good leader. It's just 
that the members of our AA don't 
respect me.

PASTOR
Why do you think that is?

AA GINGER
Well maybe it has to do with the 
mission of no judgement?

PASTOR
Mmm? Go on.

AA GINGER
Perhaps because of the mission the 
members feel as though they can't be 
judged or judged others.

PASTOR
Mmm... I see

AA GINGER
So they're taking it both consciously 
and subconsciously.

PASTOR
Ah yes, a duality of sorts.

AA GINGER
So because we provide this safety net 
of 'it's okay there's no judgement 
here' and continue to emulate that 
across the church, people feel like 
they can get away with bad behavior 
because they won't be judged let alone 
held accountable or truly lead to 
change their habits. So you get what I 
mean?
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PASTOR
Mmm...No, I'm confused.

AA GINGER
But you nodded your head the whole 
time.

PASTOR
Those weren't nods, those were neck 
stretches

AA GINGER
Okay, but what I'm trying to say is 
that the motto of no judgement is 
actually hurting our members.

PASTOR
Why that's preposterous AA Ginger! The 
whole point of No Judgement is to help 
people.

AA GINGER
Well, I think SCONE's mission is 
failing to--

PASTOR
Let's loop de loop, hopskotch back to 
that idea later. Let's talk about you.

AA GINGER
What do you mean talk about me?

PASTOR
I used to run an AA. Back when I was 
doing volunteer work in France. Back 
then it was all baguettes and deep red 
wine. Well, no wine for the 
alcoholics.

AA GINGER
Wait, are you an alcoholic? You can 
only run the AA meetings if you're a 
recovering alcoholic.

PASTOR
I wasn't addicted to alcohol but 
someone had to fill the position. 
Unforuntately I was stationed to 
volunteer in a small French town.
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AA GINGER
Oh where?

PASTOR
Paris.

AA GINGER
Paris isn't small...

PASTOR
(sighs and dreamily continues
)

...oh it felt small. I felt small AA 
Ginger...

AA GINGER
But you were leading an AA group but 
you weren't an addict?

PASTOR
Oh I was addicted, AA Ginger.

AA GINGER
I'm sorry to hear that--wait a minute 
you said you weren't addicted to booze--

PASTOR
(interrupts
)

--I was addicted to love. It's hard 
for me around the winter end season. 
All this talk of love and with me 
being a recovering addict.

AA GINGER
I feel like we're getting nowhere. Can 
we just decide what we're going to do 
going forward to better the members of 
AA?

PASTOR
I have a plan, where's the next 
meeting?

AA GINGER
Tonight.

PASTOR
Oh, on half off maragarita pitcher 
night at Don Quiote's.
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AA GINGER
...I mean, I guess.

PASTOR
Well let me call and push back, 
NO...cancel my plans.

fx; phone rings.

PASTOR
...hey, I'm not coming to Don's 
tonight. Something very important came 
up.

PASTOR
(whispering)

...I'm actually going to be late so 
save me a margarita pitcher, okay?

5 INT. SCONE CHURCH

JONATHAN
Sounds good. What flavor do you want?

LIV
Can you get off the phone?

JONATHAN
Don't you have some solstice ornaments 
to hang?

6 INT. SCONE CHURCH HALL

AGNES
I call the meeting of the SCONDIES, 
aka the SCONE Oldies Club aka the Old 
Person Society to order. Present 
includes Vice President Elizabeth, 
Secretary Barbara and Treasurer James.

GLADYS
Who the fuck are these people?

BARBARA
They're all members of the church.

GLADYS
Do they not say anything or stand in 
the back or aren't utilized to their 
full potential as members of this 
church?
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BARBARA
I mean, not every person in the church 
is going to be able to shine, right?

GLADYS
Well all I know is that I shine and I 
shine quite bright.

AGNES
Today we have a few things to get to, 
and then we're going to listen to the 
fifth grade student choir who came 
over from St. Latricia's. Then we'll 
nominate people for election.

GLADYS
Are you kidding me, I have to sit 
through a whole meeting of this?

BARBARA
You know as president you would attend 
and run every single meeting.

GLADYS
My first order of business would be to 
make these meetings optional.

AGNES
First up, we need to pick a place for 
lunch. Any ideas?

fx; hands shooting up into the air.

GLADYS
Jesus, Mary and Spaghetti! Does every 
old person in here have a strong 
opinion about where we go for lunch?

BARBARA
Welcome to SCONDIES Gladys.

GLADYS
Jesus Christ I better text Jonathan, 
I'm going to be late to Don's for half 
price margarita pitcher night...

7 INT. SCONE CHURCH

AA GINGER
Alright everyone, please welcome 
Pastor Jamie to the group. She'll be
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co-facilitating Scone's AA today.

PASTOR
You all may call me Jamitri.

ALL
Hi Jamitri.

PASTOR
I wanted to talk about what SCONE 
could be doing better when it comes to 
how we handle the AA.

CHERYL
Oh I love it here.

PASTOR
You do? Why?

CHERYL
Because I can get away with drinking 
with no consequence.

PASTOR
See, AA isn't a drinking club. It's a 
'let's get better together' kind of 
club.

JUNIPER CLOUD
Well, I've been sober for two years 
Pastor Jamitri.

PASTOR
That's great! What makes you stay 
sober?

JUNIPER CLOUD
Well I started smoking on a Juul 
pod...

AA GINGER
Well, that's what we call cross-
addiction.

PASTOR
AA Ginger, cut it with the jargon. 
This isn't the crossword puzzle.

AA GINGER
I have a phD in psychology.
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PASTOR
Shh, we can talk about your 
accomplishments later. First, I want 
to hear about Juniper Cloud's 
evolution

fx; trap jingle for Juniper Cloud

JUNIPER CLOUD
Well, yeah I've been smoking and 
taking benzos and a couple hits every 
other night. It's working for me.

AA GINGER
That seems like a step backwards 
Juniper, don't you think?

JUNIPER CLOUD
In the stripping industry, instead of 
saying 'step backwards' we say 'take a 
backspin around the pole'.

PASTOR
I was going to print out some 
evaluation forms but the printer was 
broken and Carol Ann was too busy 
doing something else to go buy some 
ink.

CHARLES
I thought I saw Carol Ann lugging a 
menora in here...

PASTOR
So I need everyone to go to 
www.googleform.com/scone/non-denomina
tional/organizations/clubs/aa-alcohoil
ic-anonymous/meetings-ginger-pastor/12
34.

CHERYL
Can you repeat that website?

PASTOR
(under her breath
)

Jonathan better have remembered to 
save a margairta pitcher for me...
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8 INT. DON'S

WAITER
Sir, happy hour ends in five mintues, 
did you forget anything?

JONATHAN
Nope, just needed one pitcher for 
myself.

CAROL ANN
Same with me.

LIV
Same here.

ELIJAH
I'm really enjoying my glass of water 
with lemon. I might get a ta-ko in a 
minute or two though...

9 INT. CHURCH BASEMENT

FIFTH GRADE CHOIR
Snow is falling, snow is falling, we 
all love some snow.

GLADYS
(hissing)

Garfield...Garfield...

GARFIELD
Huh where am I? Are we at a concert?

GLADYS
No, we're at the SCONDIES meeting!

GARFIELD
Why did you wake me up you old bag? I 
was peacefully sleeping. I was finally 
not having one of my night terrors.

GLADYS
There's nothing about you that's 
peaceful and you my night terror.

GARFIELD
You're only hot cause you sound and 
look just like me you know.
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GLADYS
I need you to nominate me as a 
candidate for the president of 
SCONDIES.

GARFIELD
Oh you were serious about that?

GLADYS
Yes, that's why I've been sitting 
through this boring meeting and these 
pitchy carols. Hell even Marcy would 
be better then them...

fx; door opens

MARCY
I heard some assistance was needed 
with the carols?

GLADYS
Jesus christ speak of the devil.

AGNES
Marcy what are you doing here? I 
thought we talked about this...you're 
not old enough to be in the Scondies.

MARCY
Oh I could care less about the oldies. 
I'm here to sing.

AGNES
No I think we're all good...

MARCY
I know this christmas song, snow is 
falling...

DENISE
I think the choir needs a break Agnes.

CHOIR
Okay!

fx; shuffling

AGNES
Finally the first good piece of advice 
Denise has ever given.
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DENISE
What about that time I told you to get 
a mammogram and it saved your life?

AGNES
Well let's not act like you were the 
doctor Denise. ANYWAY, we are going to 
do some nominations for election. 
First up, secretary.

BARBARA
Well I guess I could do that again.

AGNES
And treasurer?

DOROTHEA
I'll run for treasurer.

AGNES
And for Vice President?

fx; crickets

AGNES
And any nominations for President?

BARBARA
Well I nominate you Agnes. You've 
really turned this club around. We 
even got our regular table at the fish 
frys back. That was huge.

LILLITH
Well just to be fair, I think I'd like 
to propose Denise for the position.

AGNES
I'm sorry I don't think we accept 
nominations from people who are 
clearly smoking crack.

LILLITH
I'm serious, Denise did a good job. I 
think she deserves a run for the 
office.

AGNES
Well this needs to be seconded and I 
doubt that's going to happen...
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SUSANNE
I second the nomination.

AGNES
Susanne, why?

SUSANNE
Because I love drama.

GARFIELD
I would like to nominate someone.

AGNES
Let me guess, Gladys?

GARFIELD
(whispering)

Is that who I'm nominating? Some woman 
named Bethels?

GLADYS
Shut up fool. I gladly second myself.

AGNES
Well what an election we'll have. Me, 
the talented, hard-working incumbent. 
Against Denise the trainwreck and 
Gladys the drunk bird who is on social 
probation all the time. This will be a 
close one.

GLADYS
Go ahead and call me a bird Agnes. I'm 
going to claw your face open.

MARCY
I'm sorry, can we get back on track so 
I can sing some carols?

10 INT. SCONE CHURCH

fx; shuffling, statement about how 'this aa meeting makes we 
want to drink'.

PASTOR
Well, how do you feel after that 
meeting?

AA GINGER
That I hate my life.
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PASTOR
AA Ginger, you can't be serious.

AA GINGER
Just call me Collins.

PASTOR
Like a Tom Collins? Why would you want 
me to call you an alcoholic beverage--
GASP. AA Ginger are you drinking 
again?

AA GINGER
No, but I am more tempted to drink 
here than anywhere else.

PASTOR
I think I know what the problem is.

AA GINGER
My lack of enthusiasm, the way I'm 
treated, none of the members of the 
SCONE AA are actually sober...

PASTOR
Ginger, I think you need spirit. And I 
think to get that spirit you just need 
to watch other leaders and members of 
SCONE.

AA GINGER
And how do we do that?

PASTOR
There's no better way then by 
attending some of SCONE's very own 
winter programming!

11 INT. SCONE RECTORY STEPS

fx; flourish, a christmas original by Elijah

PASTOR
Axl, Chet...how goes our St. Nicholas 
Candy collection.

CHET
It would help if we were passing out 
candy people wanted.
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AXL
Yeah pastor nobody wants black 
licorice and circus peanuts.

PASTOR
Well that was on sale...

CHET
And the Candy Corn is definitely not 
festive.

PASTOR
Just use your winter 
imagination...suddenly, the candy corn 
becomes a white hot flame, a candle to 
celebrate basically every winter 
religion!

CHET
That's kind of lame pastor.

ANNABELLE/RICKY
Yay! Candy!

AXL
Would you like a small box of Good and 
Plenties?

ANNABELLE
Oh, I'm good and tired of Good and 
Plenties. I feel like I have plenty of 
them already.

CHET
See Pastor, not even the most 
responsible child of the parish wants 
good and plenties.

PASTOR
AA Ginger what do you think we should 
do?

AA GINGER
I dunno, buy good candy?

PASTOR
Or maybe we take this as a learing 
moment. Better to get some kind of 
candy than none at all.
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CHET
Forget candy, I'd rather have a 
smoke...smoked jerky.

PASTOR
Mmm Chet for a second there I thought 
you were going to say smoked gouda.

AA GINGER
Yeah because kids love smoking 
gouda...

fx; more of the christmas original

PASTOR
Look AA Ginger, Dorothea is passing 
out saffron buns for St. Lucia's Day. 
Did you know St. Lucia carried a 
wreath of candles which helped her 
carry more food to bring aid to the 
suffering Christians in the catacombs?

AA GINGER
How did a whole giant wreath of 
candles make it        to carry food?                easier               

PASTOR
And look some of our cheery members of 
our congregation are know marching 
with candles...how beautiful.

AA GINGER
(a bit dully)

Yes, very beautiful.

BENNI
How did we get stuck in this 
procession?

FRAN
I was told I could keep the candle 
after the parade.

DOROTHEA
Alright everyone, circle the parade 
past the altar...

BENNI
I'm only doing this because you light 
my candle Fran.
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FRAN
Oh hush you silly schnitzel. But if 
you're lucky you'll turn my buns 
saffron tonight.

fx; sexual whistle

fx; more of elijah's christmas music.

12 INT. RECOTRY MEETING ROOM

PASTOR
Ricardo, why the meeting room looks 
absolutely beautiful for the SCONE Our 
Lady of Guadalupe celebration!

RICARDO
Thank you, I really tried to emulate 
the history--

PASTOR
The only thing missing is the Sugar 
Skulls though.

RICARDO
Well Pastor, I thought I told you that 
the sugar skulls are used for the day 
of the dead. You were thinking of the 
wrong Holiday.

PASTOR
(whispering)

Well I thought for the sake of 
attendance we were going to advertise 
the sugar skulls.

RICARDO
(whispering back a bit harshly)

I didn't promise anyone any sugar 
skulls. Did you tell...

SAMANTHA
Um, where are the sugar skulls?

HONEY
I really wanted to paint a skull. It 
would be so artistic and daring.

PASTOR
Girls I'm sorry, there was a mixup and 
there's no skulls                           Ricardo.
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RICARDO
Well we do have flan and some cajeta 
if you're craving something sweet.

PASTOR
Flan...ah, reminds of me of my mission 
trip.

RICARDO
Oh you did service in Mexico?

PASTOR
Oh no, the mission trip was in 
Minnesota.

RICARDO
But--

PASTOR
Ricardo please, latino culture can be 
found across the world. It's not just 
south of the border.

RICARDO
I know that I run the Latino and 
Hispanic Cultural Club.

PASTOR
What an excellent club it is.

AA GINGER
Pastor, I'm sorry what am I supposed 
to be learning?

PASTOR
Well look at all these passionate 
people with their winter celebrations! 
Doesn't that strike inspiration?

AA GINGER
(sighs)

I don't think so. I have to go.

PASTOR
Where do you have to go that's more 
important than learning how to lead 
the SCONE AA?

AA GINGER
I have to go      the SCONE AA.             lead              
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PASTOR
Ah, well buenos dias AA Ginger.

RICARDO
Wrong part of the day, it's seven 
o'clock so it's buenos

PASTOR/RICARDO
Noches!

PASTOR
I'm a bit rusty on my Mexican, I 
apologize.

13 INT. CHURCH SCONE BASEMENT

ELIJAH
(into the mic)

Thanks for coming to the Winter Feast. 
Shortly we will open the buffet filled 
with all sorts of Chaunaka, Kwanzaa, 
Solstice, Christmas, Yuletide and 
every wonderful end of the year 
holiday. Before we begin the food, 
Marcy and I were going to sing a 
Winter Festivities Duet.

JONATHAN
Why is it that everytime we do an 
event someone with backup singer 
vocals needs to sing?

LIV
Well that's really the only thing 
Elijah does around here.

JONATHAN
Are you saying I do more work than 
Elijah?

LIV
No, you're definitely our laziest 
employee.

MARCY
Jingle, jangle, jingle again. It's the 
season for love, family and friends.

ELIJAH
Jingle, jangle, jingle for two. Baby 
winter ain't cozy if it's not with
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you!

MARCY
I want to celebrate with Saturnalia, 
Omisoka, Bozing Day, Three Kings and 
Kwanzaa

ELIJAH
A little Hanukkah and Christmas, some 
other traditions, baby I want to live 
in these descriptions.

MARCY/ELIJAH
Jingle, Jangle, jingle all in your 
gaze, ready to celebrate and pray 
through the holidayyy-s.

fx; polite applause

BENNI
See, this is why I like living down 
here, I get to see performances and 
live events.

FRAN
But that was so bad it probably 
lessens the property value down here. 
In my basement I'm all alone and it's 
nice and quiet except for the weasels.

fx; applause dies down

PASTOR
(in the microphone)

Well that winter 'jangle' put the 
'jingle' in my step.

fx; crickets

PASTOR
Without further ado, let's just go 
sing our way over to the buffet.

fx; more crickets

PASTOR
(in the microphone)

Did any of these jokes land at all?

CHET
No.
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fx; buffet sounds, serving sounds, christmas music in the 
background

GLADYS
Pippy, there you are. I've been 
looking all over for you.

PIPPY
Really? Me? As in Pippy? I didn't 
think many people knew who I was let 
alone going around looking for me--

GLADYS
Listen, as you may know I'm running 
for election against Denise and Agnes. 
Well, let's be real, just against 
Agnes.

PIPPY
Oh, you're looking for my vote aren't 
you.

GLADYS
Is it obvious that I'm pandering.

PIPPY
Yes, but I love the effort.

GLADYS
So do I have your vote?

PIPPY
Well as part of the christmas spirt, I 
have to say yes!

fx; swipe

GLADYS
Margaret I'm glad I ran into you...

MARAGARET
We have spoken one-on-one this whole 
year.

GLADYS
That's because good friends don't have 
to speak to each other to be friends.

MARAGARET
Well I guess so-
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GLADYS
Great, friends vote for friends right? 
So can you vote for me?

MARAGARET
Well maybe--

GLADYS
Tell me, what do you like Maragaret? 
Lemon cookies? Pie? Cupcakes?

MARAGARET
I do enjoy a good angel food cake.

GLADYS
How about I guarantee some angel food 
cake at the meetings next year? Will 
that get you to vote for me?

MARAGARET
That probably will!

fx; swipe

GLADYS
Look at Agnes over there trying to 
whip up votes during the winter 
feast...who does that?

GARFIELD
Wait a minute, aren't you doing that 
right now?

GLADYS
I'm the underdog, I have to cheat in 
order to win.

fx; swipe

PASTOR
Ah, is there room for me here at the 
AA table?

CHARLES
Absolutely...hiccup...Pastor.

PASTOR
Charles how are you drinking? We're 
not serving booze.
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CHARLES
There are bottles of Christmas Kahula 
and Bailey's everywhere Pastor

PASTOR
Those have booze in them? I've been 
taking my coffee wrong all these 
years...

CHERYL
No worries, AA Ginger lets us drink 
doesn't she?

fx; snickering

PASTOR
Now now, let's not disrespect AA 
Ginger. She works pretty hard for you 
guys.

fx; silence.

PASTOR
Ok she works...just hard.

fx; silence

PASTOR
WELL okay, okay. AA Ginger 
works...yeah. She works.

fx; 'oh okay yeah'

AA GINGER
Thank you for defending me Pastor.

CHARLES
Yeah, especially because she's easier 
to make fun of then a drunk.

CHERYL
That's saying something cause we're 
both drunk.

fx; laughing

AA GINGER
THAT'S IT! I'VE HAD ENOUGH

fx; music goes silent, background noises cut off.
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PASTOR
AA Ginger please, sit down and speak 
peacefully.

AA GINGER
Fuck that Pastor Jamie...these drunk 
ungrateful pieces of shit can't even 
treat me decently during what's 
supposed to be the happiest time of 
the year.

MARCY
Oh I just remembered, am I supposed to 
be Santa this year?

ELIJAH
Not the time Marcy.

MARCY
Well I need to know because it'll take 
me a few minutes to change.

AA GINGER
I don't think there is one member of 
AA who doesn't make fun of me!

MARCO
As a member of AA, I don't make fun of 
you.

AA GINGER
Marco Luigi, you don't even come to 
any of the AA meetings!

MARCO
Well yeah that's cause I don't like 
you.

COMMUNIST DAVE
When I went you made me feel bad about 
how much I drink. Made me very 
upset...you were very bouisgouise that 
day.

AA GINGER
Look, I get it. It's not easy to go to 
AA. But do you think it's easy to run 
AA?

fx; whispering, 'I guess it's not easy to be anything these 
days.'
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PASTOR
Well what would make you feel better 
AA Ginger?

AA GINGER
First off I don't want to be called AA 
Ginger.

PASTOR
Okay, we can try that Ginger

PAGAN GINGER
What are we trying?

PASTOR
Ooh see that's why we call you AA 
Ginger. Sorry Pagan Ginger!

AA GINGER
To be fair, I think it was pretty 
obvious that was Pastor was talking to 
me and not Pagan Ginger.

PAGAN GINGER
I don't really like being called Pagan 
Ginger, it just doesn't make sense to 
call someone by just one part of their 
identity.

AA GINGER
That's what I'm saying.

PAGAN GINGER
Awh, thanks for supporting me, AA 
Ginger!

MARCY
(as Santa, into microphone)

Ho Ho Ho, Santa is here boys and 
girls.

fx; scared reaction from kids

JONATHAN
How did she change that quickly? She 
was legit just standing there.

LIV
I'm sure Marcy Playground had 
something to do with it.
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MARCY
(side whisper, not as santa, off 
mic)

Actually I learned the master of a 
costume change when I sang backup for 
Madonna on her 2008 tour.

JONATHAN
Of course, how silly of us.

ELIJAH
Marcy, I don't know if right now is 
the best time to have Santa go greet 
everyone...

MARCY
ho ho ho, nonsense my elf! Santa is 
here to hear the wishes of all the 
good children. Even though I think 
most of you have been pretty bad this 
year, isn't that right Annabelle?

ANNABELLE
I have been?

RICKY
I think you've been really good 
Annabelle.

ANNABELLE
Awh thanks Ricky.

PASTOR
AA members, I think AA Ginger is 
right...you guys do act really nasty 
to her.

CHERYL
Maybe we do...maybe we take out all 
our anger and upset on her. And that's 
not fair.

CHARLES
Yeah, maybe we should focus our 
emotions on something else. Like a 
boxing class.

CHERYL
Or booze?
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CHARLES
That's a great idea.

AA GINGER
(sighs)

Whatever.

fx; strings begin playing

PASTOR
Well this seems like a natural 
conclusion on your issues AA Ginger. 
It doesn't feel like your a bubbling 
volcano that's going to destroy 
everything one day with these deep 
seeded issues and animosity, am I 
right?

fx; strings get angier

AA GINGER
(through grit teeth)

Yup.

ELIJAH
Everyone, Stacey our young violin 
affinciado is going to do a violin 
solo for us!

MARCY
She can't do that, I'm trying to be 
Santa.

ELIJAH
Stacey just has a two minute piece.

MARCY
Yeah, two minutes. That was supposed 
to be the length of Marcy Playground's 
debut song, 'Sex and Candy'...

ELIJAH
Jesus Christ. Can I ask Santa to make 
Marcy reference a new band?

STACEY
Santa!!

MARCY
Why hello young one. What would you 
like for Christmas?
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STACEY
Well I'd love a new bow for my violin.

MARCY
Santa heard you play that violin a bit 
too often around SCONE. Maybe if you 
promise to not interrupt people's 
dramatic conversations, Santa can get 
you that new bow.

STACEY
I'll try my best Santa--

MARCY
Alright, who's next?

CHET
Hey Santa.

MARCY
Ho Ho No, you're a bit too old to sit 
on Santa's lap.

CHET
But Santa, you don't want to be a dick 
in front of these children do you?

MARCY
Then sit down and tell Santa what you 
want.

CHET
Well I guess some juul pods would be 
nice. Maybe a new snapback hat.

MARCY
Oh wait a minute, Santa realizes 
you've been a naughty boy and you're 
getting coal! Get off Santa, he 
doesn't let bad people sit on his lap.

fx; crash sound

ANNABELLE
Santa, can I sit on your lap?

MARCY
Absolutely. What would you like for 
Christmas?
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ANNABELLE
I'd love a new piano

MARCY
Santa doesn't know about that. He 
doesn't want to waste a piano on a 
talentless musician.

ANNABELLE
Then maybe an Xbox?

MARCY
I don't think your step-grandma would 
like that.

ANNABELLE
Well my step-grandma is kind of a bad 
person.

MARCY
(breaks character as santa)

And I think you're a little skank. How 
about them apples?

RICKY
Uh oh, I don't think that's Santa 
Annabelle.

fx; swipe

AGNES
...so that's why you should vote for 
me.

FRAN
Agnes, I'm sorry to say you wasted 
your time. But you did. And I'm 
actually not sorry to say that.

AGNES
You're not going to vote for me? At 
all?

FRAN
I'm not a member of the Scondas.

AGNES
Scondies--

FRAN
Same difference. Good day Agatha.
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AGNES
It's Agnes...

GLADYS
Agnes, I think I'm going to drop out 
of the race.

AGNES
Are you pulling a prank on me Gladys? 
I haven't trusted you since that 
incident at the martini bar last 
year...

GLADYS
I'm serious. I've wathced you whip up 
these votes tonight and I 
realized...well, shit. I'm doing this 
because I don't like you. I don't like 
the Scondies, I just show up for the 
free food and drinks.

AGNES
We don't serve booze.

GLADYS
I bring booze but you give me free 
mixers.

AGNES
Oh.

GLADYS
So what do you say? A truce? A 
christmas gift? A Hanukkah miracle?

AGNES
Well, I guess so. Besides you can run 
for Vice President. No one else is 
running.

DENISE
Wait a mintue, I was going to run for 
Vice President...

AGNES
Exactly DENISE no one is running.

fx; jingle
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14 INT. SCONE CHURCH HALL

PASTOR
Thank you for coming Socialist Dave, 
thank you for attending Brian, be safe 
teens.

CHET
You're still going to call us teens 
into the new year Pastor?

PASTOR
It may be a new year but some stuff 
just never gets old!

fx; crickets

PASTOR
Really? I thought hard on that one.

CHET
See you soon Pastor.

ELIJAH
Well I think that's everyone except 
for the staff.

CAROL ANN
Look at all these buffet trays we're 
going to have to clean up.

LIV
Yeah, that's a 'we' in that sentence. 
No one is getting out of this one.

fx; grumbling.

MARCY
No worries, I'll stick around and 
help. I am the backbone of this 
community.

JONATHAN
More like the bone up the ass of this 
community.

fx; pouring sounds

PASTOR
Look, we can all have one more 
nightcap of hot chocolate before we
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start cleaning up.

JONATHAN
Ooh and we have some leftover kaluha.

ELIJAH
Why don't we go around and share what 
we are grateful for? It's Christmas-
slash-Hanukkah-slash-Kwanaza-slash-
Yule-slash--

MARCY
We get the point Elijah. But fine, 
I'll go first. I'm grateful that I 
have some excellent rivals at this 
church. Even though I'm the best 
talent by far.

JONATHAN
I didn't know we were giving 
backhanded compliments. But okay... I 
guess I'm grateful that I get to be 
part of a community that accepts me.

fx; awh sounds

JONATHAN
Even if those who are accept me are a 
goddamn trainwreck.

LIV
Well I'm grateful that I have a job. 
And that...well, that I could be stuck 
in a boring job. But instead I come 
here and never know what's going to 
happen.

CAROL ANN
I'm glad that instead of being locked 
up in some god-forsaken home or 
abandoned by my children, I'm working 
hard for others and having the best 
sex I've ever had.

PASTOR
Oh wow that was...unexpected Carol 
Ann.

JONATHAN
So Carol Ann is getting grade A pipe 
and I'm more dry then a bus of
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Scondies.

ELIJAH
I'm grateful that we're changing lives-

LIV
A little dramatic but okay.

ELIJAH
I'm also grateful that I get to share 
my love of music with people.

JONATHAN
That leaves you Pastor.

PASTOR
I'm grateful for you guys. And I know 
that no matter what happens we're 
going to get through it. So let's 
drink to that!

fx; cheers, clinks of glasses, moment of sips and silence

CAROL ANN
You guys are going to ditch me and 
have me clean the buffet lines by 
myself, right?


